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Australian Medical Students’ Association (AMSA)

C/- Medical Student Societies of

the University of Sydney, the University of Newcastle and the University of New South Wales


Friday 15 August 2003

Senate Employment, Workplace Regulations 

and Education References Committee

C/- John Carter

Secretary

Suite SG.52

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600
Dear Mr Carter,
RE: Higher education reforms

The Australian Medical Students' Association (AMSA) is the peak representative body of Australia's 8000 medical students. We are writing to you on behalf of AMSA, with which the Universities of Sydney, Newcastle and New South Wales Medical Societies are affiliated, regarding the changes to higher education proposed by the Nelson Review.

The proposed changes will have profound effects on the future of medical education and the medical workforce in Australia. We believe that the proposed reforms will adversely affect the sustainability, quality, equity and diversity of tertiary education. These reforms will be particularly detrimental to medical education with the introduction of full fee paying places for local students. Medical students will be among those most affected by a rise in HECS. The introduction of the learning entitlement will particularly affect graduate medical courses changing the intake profile and discouraging the pursuit of research.

The Introduction of Full Fee Places

AMSA and the Medical Societies of the Universities of NSW, Newcastle and Sydney are opposed to any introduction of full fee playing places in medicine. Full fee paying places will:

· skew the medical workforce further towards those from wealthier backgrounds, making it less reflective of the general population

· discriminate against those from rural or low socio-economic backgrounds

· create gross inequity in medical careers when considered in conjunction with rural bonded places

· create a situation where high levels of graduate debt lead many to pursue the highest paid jobs available, to the detriment of our public health system.

These effects will be detrimental to the quality of medical care received by all Australians.

Introducing full fee paying places in medicine will skew the composition of the medical workforce towards those from high socio-economic backgrounds even more than at present. This will reduce the diversity of those who become doctors. It is in the interest of the community to have doctors with a wide variety of backgrounds: low socio-economic, rural and remote, indigenous Australians and ethnic groups as these individuals are better placed to understand and represent the unique characteristics and issues of these groups. AMSA policy has advocated for many years that the medical student demographic should be representative of the community that they serve. It is no coincidence that those groups most poorly represented in medical graduates are those with the poorest health outcomes. 

The FEE HELP scheme has been proposed as a way of making full fee places accessible to a wider range of students. However the minimum cost of a full fee medical place is estimated to be $135 000 for a 4 year graduate degree and $200 000 for a 6 year undergraduate degree. This leaves students in a position where they must have access to $85 000 – $150 000 either from their parents or through a commercial loan, to cover the balance. We believe that students, when faced with the option of incurring heavy debts to study medicine, will simply find another career path. By adding a financial component to the selection criteria, the government will exclude many students who would make excellent doctors and make medicine only accessible to those most resilient to debt.

The introduction of full fee medical places will discriminate against those from rural areas. Due to the current inadequacies of student support payments, rural families must bear the majority of the cost for their children to live away from home to study. Hence they are unlikely to be in a financial position to accept a full fee place in addition to these costs. Students from rural areas often experience educational disadvantage, making them less competitive to gain a HECS place than those students who have attended government selective or private schools. In a time of shortfall in the medical workforce in rural and remote Australia, it is disappointing that the government is providing disincentives for rural students to study medicine, when research has shown that a rural background increases the likelihood of students returning to these areas.

The introduction of full fee paying places alongside rural bonded places leads to a system of gross inequity. Those who miss out on a HECS funded place will be faced with an unfair situation. Prospective students from a wealthy background will be able to take a full fee paying place that will give them complete career freedom. Those who can not access a HECS funded place, or a loan for the full cost of their medical degree will have to settle for a rural bonded place that leads to severe restrictions in their career path. This is unacceptable discrimination against those who are from lower to middle socio-economic backgrounds and will have implications for the next 16 years of their life.

We oppose the principle of access to university being contingent on financial means for all degree programs. To date, medicine has been excluded from full fee paying entry, presumably on the basis that community expectations would not allow for students buying their way into medicine, given the implications this might have on the quality of medical care. We strongly urge that the proposal to allow full fee paying entry into medicine be reconsidered.

The Effects of Increased HECS on Medical Education

Medical students are generally supportive of the Higher Education Contribution Scheme (HECS) in general and recognise that it reasonable for students to contribute towards the cost of higher education as a reflection of the dual personal and community benefits derived from it. The great strength of the HECS system is that it does not limit access to universities on the basis of ability to pay.

We are, however, concerned about the trend of continual increases to the HECS levels and the decrease in diversity of student population it leads to. A government report into higher education and the effects of HECS levels has stated that: "After the changes were introduced in 1997, not only did the numbers of students in Band 3 of the Higher Education Contribution Scheme decline but the proportion from lower socio-economically disadvantaged backgrounds was less than previously". Further increases in HECS contribution from medicine will reduce these numbers even further and will lead to the study of medicine once again being limited to the financially privileged.

The government's research also demonstrated that increases in HECS fees reduced the number of rural students attending university. Hence the allowance of higher HECS for medical students is poor policy at a time when the government should be encouraging more rural students as one method of addressing the rural doctor shortage. 

We believe that the government's attitude towards 'user pays' for higher education is simplistic and short-sighted. Dr Nelson maintains that higher education should not be "provided by hardworking taxes of ordinary Australians, many of whom have not ever seen the inside of a university". It is difficult to understand how the proposed reforms will assist this inequity. While these ‘ordinary Australians’ may not have had a tertiary education, the current system allows them, and their children an opportunity to study at a tertiary level.

The ‘user pays’ system that has been proposed also fails to acknowledge that the community takes advantage of the contribution they make towards education of medical students, in the health care system that is available to them. If the government makes medical education a 'user pays' system then students who have paid for their medical degree will have higher financial expectations and feel less obliged to bulk bill or to work within the public hospital system.

The experiences of medical graduates in countries such as New Zealand and the United States suggest that the level of debt that a medical graduate has accumulated will have a profound effect on the career paths that they choose. One of the main priorities of these students is to have their debt under control as soon as possible. This encourages them to pursue the highest paid careers that they can. They become more reluctant to work in areas that have lesser pay but higher benefit to the community such as research, public health, aged care, overseas aid, and work as GPs in areas of need.

The government justifies the tiered HECS scheme as being predictive of the future income of those who undertake these degrees. HECS contributions only reflect income to a limited extend as they do not take into account the manner in which the tertiary qualification is used. Clearly, the way for students to contribute to the cost of their education in a proportional manner to the financial benefit derived from it is through income tax.

We believe that HECS is an excellent system, but are concerned that increasing HECS levels will affect both the intake of medical schools and the career choices of graduates. We are concerned that HECS contributions will reach the level of full fees if the trend of increases continues and would like to a cap placed on future HECS rises that fairly represents the dual benefit to individual and community. Ultimately, we would encourage the government to view income taxation as a more accurate method of recovering the cost of education in proportion of financial benefit gained.

The Learning Entitlement

We agree that it is unreasonable to expect the government to support students who remain at university without seeking to move into the workforce or onto post-graduate study within a reasonable period of time. However we believe that the proposed learning entitlement, with a limit of five years of HECS-funded study, will deter people with unique qualifications who are of immense benefit to our health care industry.

The current learning entitlement proposal does little to clarify the extent of the exception applied to medical students. Undergraduate programs typically require six years of study, whilst graduate programs require at least seven. The learning entitlement must be extended to allow for undergraduate students to complete combined medicine and science degrees, and for graduate students to enter into medicine following undergraduate degrees of more than the minimum three years. The entitlement must also allow for honours years to be completed. Restricting this flexibility would provide a strong disincentive for students to engage in medical research in Australian universities. Restricting the intake of graduate medical schools to graduates of three year courses would also impact upon the diversity and quality of graduates.

In implementing any learning entitlement scheme, the government must recognise the contribution that individuals combining their medical studies with research can make to health care, both domestically and internationally, and avoid deterring students from these pursuits. Additionally, applicants for graduate medical programs must not be excluded on the basis of the duration of their undergraduate degrees.

Conclusion
The higher education reforms proposed by the Nelson review will be detrimental to medical education and the quality and sustainability of the medical workforce. They will skew medical intake towards higher socio-economic groups, leading to these students graduating with the attitude that they do not have a duty to the community and hence are reluctant to sacrifice personal financial gain to provide health care for those most in need.

These students will be unlikely to want to work in rural areas. Combined with the reduction in general rural student intake that will occur because these students are less competitive for HECS funded and unable to pay full fees, the rural doctor shortage will be exacerbated. The Federal Government will then be relying almost completely on its Rural Bonded places to fill the rural workforce. These are students who have been discriminated against because of their lower socio-economic background. This will increase the inequities present in Australia's health care industry with one group of doctors providing expensive services in inner metropolitan areas while outer metropolitan and rural Australia are serviced only by those who are forced to.

The government cites improved diversity of institutions as one reason for their reforms. However, diversity in the quality of medical education and the resultant diversity in medical graduates are not a desirable outcomes. AMSA believes in the availability of high quality and equitable education and health care for all Australians, regardless of their ability to pay. We believe that universities should produce doctors who are representative of the Australian population, and who believe they have a duty to provide high quality medical care for all Australians. 

Recommendations
To prevent deterioration in the sustainability, quality, equity and diversity in medical education and the medical workforce, we advocate for:

· No introduction of full fee places in medicine for local students.

· The creation of more unbonded, HECS-funded medical places to correct the doctor shortage in Australia.

· That HECS is set at a level that does not discourage students from rural and low socio-economic backgrounds from studying medicine.

· That HECS levels do not lead to excessive student debt, discouraging young doctors from pursing lower paid, but essential jobs within medicine.

· That the exemption for medical students from the five year learning entitlement cover combined medicine and science degrees, honours years, and graduate medical degrees where students have completed an undergraduate degree of longer than the minimum three years.

	Phillipa Sharwood

Cecelia O’Brien

Sydney University Medical Society Pre-clinical Rep & AMSA Rep

Sheila Nicholas Room 
Blackburn Bldg D06,
University of Sydney NSW 2006
Ph: +61 2 9351 2635

Fax: +61 2 9351 6198

Mob: 0414 602 853

cobrien@gmp.usyd.edu.au
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	Nick Blair

President

Sydney University Medical Society 

Sheila Nicholas Room 
Blackburn Bldg D06,
University of Sydney NSW 2006
Ph: +61 2 9351 2635

Fax: +61 2 9351 6198

Mob: 0402 859 474

nblair@gmp.usyd.edu.au
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Joshua Butt

University of Newcastle Medical Society AMSA Rep

PO Box 70

Union Building, Callaghan

NSW 2308

Ph: +61 2 4926 5202

Mob: 0402 451 395

joshua.butt@studentmail.newcastle.edu.au
	
	Suman Majumdar
University of Newcastle Medical Society President

PO Box 70

Union Building, Callaghan

NSW 2308

Ph: +61 2 4961 3030 

Fax: + 61 2 4921 5669

Mob: 0412 736 581

suman01@iprimus.com.au

	Peter Lim

UNSW Medsoc AMSA Rep

50/42-56 Harbourne Rd

Kingsford NSW 2032

Ph: +61 2 9662 0056

Mob: 0407 411 851

peter_lim@iprimus.com.au
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	Julia Crawford

UNSW Medsoc President
PO BOX 5108

Greenwich NSW 2065

Ph: +61 2 9436 3598

Mob: 0404 839 841

president@medsoc.org.au


